
145 Commerce Drive, Ste A, Grayslake, IL 60030
847.223.4804

October 20, 2017

Mr. Kurt E. Nika, P.E.
Chief of Traffic & Permitting

Permit Department
Kane County Division of Transportation
41W011 Burlington Road
St. Charles, IL 60175

Re: Campana Building Redevelopment
NW Corner of Fabyan Parkway & IL Route 31
TA-2017-0535
Batavia, Illinois

Dear Kurt,

EEA has reviewed your letter of July 26, 2017 for the Campana project and has provided the
following disposition of comments for your continued review.

Traffic Study

1. On page 2, the traffic study indicates there are 16 existing commercial tenants occupying
73,177 square feet of the site. During a weekday morning site visit, we observed only five
businesses listed on site directional signs and very few cars in the parking lot. Please provide a
list of the 16 existing commercial tenants and the associated square footage used
(approximated).

Response: The requested tenant list is shown below:

Campana Commercial Tenant Occupancy

Existing Tenants Size Future Tenants Size

123 Mattress LLC 17,500 123 Mattress LLC 12,020

610 Home 1,380 Innovative Sports Medicine 3,091

All Dressed Up 10,375 Proforce Training LLC 3,303

Club Fusion, Inc. 12,932 Club Fusion, Inc. 12,932

Design Essentials 2,246 Cingular 442

Du-Call Miller Plastics 4,058 T-Mobile 500

Hemming & Sylvester 2,205 Total Square Footage 32,288

Hooper Corporation Outside

Impastato, David
(1)

5,074

Innovative Sports Medicine 3,091

Mainframe Software
Management, Inc.

6,750

Proforce Training LLC 3,303

St Charles Rowing Club 1,080

Jennifer Valenti 2,278

Cingular 405

T-Mobile 500

Total Square Footage 73,177

(1) Tenant was on-site during the traffic counts but is longer a tenant.
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2. On page 2, the traffic study discusses the existing Pace Bus stop #802 which we expect
would serve the apartment residents. While there is a bus stop on the northwest quadrant of the
Fabyan/IL Route 31 intersection, there is no pavement turnout for bus drop-offs/pickups. Please
include a provision for a bus turnout to improve the safety and operation of the Fabyan/IL Route
31 intersection during bus stops.

Response: EEA has submitted the plan to PACE for their review and they concluded that a
bus turn-out is not warranted based on their standards. A copy of their e-mail from
8/29/2017 is attached.

3. On page 6, the study indicates that the amount of commercial space will be reduced from 16 tenants
(73,177 square feet) to six tenants (34,937 square feet). Which six tenants will remain?

Response: Please refer to the tenant list that has been provided in answer to Comment 1.

4. On page 8, the traffic study uses the CMAP projection of 0.7% regional growth for Fabyan
Parkway. This figure is less than what has been realized in the past few years from both KDOT
and IDOT traffic count data:

KDOT: 24,200 (2011) 25,400 (2015) IDOT: 24,800 (2010) 26,600 (2014)

Response: The Chicago Metropolitan Agency for Planning provided the regional traffic
projections for the both roads using the projected land-use and roadway system for
Batavia, Kane County, and the Chicago region. Per IDOT policies, the traffic study
continued to use the 0.7% annual growth rate for IL Route 31. However, traffic volumes
along Fabyan Parkway were increased by 1.5%/year per KDOT’s request. A revised traffic
study is attached.

5. On page 8, the traffic study indicates that commercial traffic will exclusively use the
Fabyan Parkway access and residential traffic will exclusively use the IL Route 31 access.
This does not seem realistic.

Response: When the study was completed, the internal road connection was not
proposed and the commercial uses do not have an entrance on the east side of the
building. However, now that the internal circulation road has been incorporated into
the site plan to allow site traffic to use either driveway. The traffic study has been
updated.

6. On page 1, the traff ic study states that an internal roadway connection between the east
residential parking and the west commercial parking lot is not recommended, but this
connection is shown on the site plan. It is our opinion that potential cut-thru traffic seeking
to bypass the Fabyan/IL Route 31 traffic signal would be minimal, but residential trips bound
to/from Fabyan Parkway would benefit from the use of the Fabyan access. Therefore KDOT
favors the internal road connection.

Response: When the study was completed, the internal road connection was not
proposed but now has been incorporated into the site plan and traffic study.

7. The traffic study references traffic counts on IL Route 31 and Fabyan Parkway as being
9,550 and 26,600, respectively. Therefore, our expectation would be that the trip directional
distribution would correspond and more trips would use the Fabyan Parkway access than IL
Route 31. Specif ically, please adjust the directional distribution to be:

Traffic Study KDOT Opinion

North on IL 31 30% 25%

South on IL 31 25% 15%

East on Fabyan Parkway 30% 20%

West on Fabyan Parkway 15% 40%
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Response: The directional distribution analysis was based on the distribution of work flow trips
for residents of Batavia and Geneva Townships which are primarily located to the northeast and
southwest of the subject site. Please note that a change of 10% in the distribution only changes
the directional flow by 1 to 3 vehicles per hour. EEA did adjust the distribution as follows:

Revised

North on IL 31 25%

South on IL 31 20%

East on Fabyan Parkway 30%

West on Fabyan Parkway 25%

8. On page 16, the traff ic study outlines the expected off-site road improvements to be
completed. KDOT is in agreement that a pedestrian crosswalk (with ped signals) should be
added to the west leg of the Fabyan/IL Route 31 intersection. In addition, per the KDOT
Permit Manual, the installation of a left- and right-turn deceleration lanes are generally
required for access to a County freeway.

Response: The pedestrian walk will be installed. The City of Batavia has requested
left-turn restrictions during peak-hours which would mitigate the left-turn lane
requirement for the interim period until the traffic or roadway improvements dictate
the driveway to be converted to a right-in and –out driveway as discussed in the
following Comment 9. A separate right-turn lane would be in close proximately to the
internal roadway connection. A variance request would be required.

9. The traffic study includes HCS analysis for the Fabyan/IL Route 31 intersection for 2017
& 2023. The 2023 analysis shows 95% queue backups on the west leg of the intersection
through the Campana Fabyan access. Therefore, it should be understood by the applicant
that the Fabyan access, which does not meet current KDOT spacing criteria from the
signalized intersection, will likely be converted to a right-in/right-out access in the future.

Response: Understood.

Site Plan

10. An intersection beacon light is required at the Fabyan access. This installation should be
included in the off-site road improvement plans. The cost to energize and maintain said
lighting will be the applicant's responsibility.

Response: An intersection beacon light has been incorporated on the development
plan. The attached geometric site plan does not show the electrical lighting
components of the plan including the proposed beacon.

11. Currently, Campana's Fabyan driveway allows access between the Campana site and
the Fabyan Parkway Medical Plaza property to the west. The site plan shows this
movement to be blocked by a new curb line. Why?

Response: The cross access to the vacant property to the west has been blocked by
a new curb line because no access easements are located at this location and the
City of Batavia subdivision code requires curbs along all internal roads and parking
lots. Please note that if this informal cross access is maintained, it would violate the
500 foot cross access location separation and allow inbound left-turns to stop and
create back-ups onto Fabyan Parkway.

12. The KDOT Permit Manual specif ies a future minimum right-of-way need of 85 - 100 feet
from the centerline of Fabyan Parkway and minimum 60 - 75 feet from the centerline of IL
Route 31. Therefore, revise the site plan to show an additional 50 feet of right-of-way
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dedication along the site's Fabyan Parkway frontage and 27 feet along the site's IL Route 31
frontage, along with a 50' x 50' ROW corner clip on the northwest corner of the Fabyan/IL
Route 31 intersection. In addition, a 15-foot utility easement adjacent to the proposed new
Fabyan Parkway right-of-way is to be granted. In addition, a 15-foot utility easement
adjacent to the proposed new Fabyan Parkway right-of-way is to be granted.

Response: The requested right-of-way has been incorporated into the draft plat of

subdivision and site plan. Please note that near the south end of the Campana Building
and internal circulation road, the right-of-way shown is only 15 additional feet per
KDOT’s meeting with the City of Batavia and our phone conversation.

13. The throat length is defined as the separation between the highway edge of pavement
and the edge of pavement of the nearest internal drive. The throat length shown for the
Fabyan access is less than 50 feet, far short of the minimum requirement of 500 feet. We
have concerns that this will lead to traffic congestion backing up onto the County freeway.

Response: A variation request for the required throat length would be needed to
provide the internal circulation road requested by KDOT and the City. A roadway
connection cannot be provided along the north side of the existing building due to the
narrow width between the building and north property line (21 feet) and the grade drop
of 6 to 8 feet.

14. Where access permit plans include widening or other improvements that increase the
impervious area within the roadway, it shall be demonstrated that this additional increase
in run-off is accommodated in the storm water planning for the development. Along County
highways, the volume of the detention, provided on the site shall include the volume for a
100-year storm for the additional impervious surface for the ultimate design.

Response: So Noted

15. The sidewalk parallel to Fabyan Parkway should be extended west to Allen Drive for
continuity reasons. Where possible (i.e., along the Campana site frontage to Fabyan
Parkway), the sidewalk should be located outside the Fabyan Parkway right-of-way.

Response: A sidewalk will be completed parallel to Fabyan Parkway within the project
site boundaries. The City of Batavia request has requested this sidewalk to be
constructed within the new dedicated Kane County right-out-way which is in conflict
with your request to locate it outside of the KDOT ROW. We will continue to work with
you and the City to resolve the final location of the sidewalk.

The sidewalk will not be extended west from the west property line to Allen Drive, as
the Geneva Township Highway Commissioner has indicated numerous concerns about
the likelihood of providing a connecting sidewalk from the Fabyan Parkway/Allen
Drive intersection up to the City of Geneva sidewalk network along Allen Drive itself.
See attached letter from Geneva Township Highway Commissioner.

At the last City Council and Committee of the Whole meetings with the City of Batavia,
the developer has agreed to put $50,000 in escrow for the construction of the
sidewalk.
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Please review and contact me with any questions.

Very truly yours,
Eriksson Engineering Associates, Ltd.

Stephen B. Corcoran, P.E., PTOE
Director of Traffic Engineering

Encl: 3 - Campana Traffic Study (10/4/17)
3 - Campana Site Plan (10/20/2017)
3 - Draft Plat of Survey (7/25/17)
1 – PACE E-mail (8/29/17)
1 – Geneva Township Road District Letter (9/26/17)

c: David Block - Evergreen Real Estate Group
Dennis W. Langley - Weese Langley Weese Architects LTD







1

Steve Corcoran

From: Richard Willman <Richard.Willman@Pacebus.com>

Sent: Tuesday, August 29, 2017 3:29 PM

To: Steve Corcoran

Subject: RE: PACE Bus Stop and Site Plan Review

Steve,

In response to your inquiry concerning the use of bus turnouts, we offer the following:

The guidelines of TCRP Report 19 (Guidelines for the Location and Design of Bus Stops), Chapter 58 of the IDOT BDE
Manual, and Pace’s Transit Supportive Guidelines all list similar considerations for when to provide Bus Turnouts.

From TCRP 19:
Bus bays should be considered at a location when the following factors are present:

 Traffic in the curb lane exceeds 250 vehicles during the peak hour,
 Traffic speed is greater than 40 mph,
 Bus volumes are 10 or more per peak hour on the roadway,
 Passenger volumes exceed 20 to 40 boardings an hour,
 Average peak-period dwell time exceeds 30 seconds per bus,
 Buses are expected to layover at the end of a trip,
 Potential for auto/bus conflicts warrants separation of transit and passenger vehicles,
 History of repeated traffic and/or pedestrian accidents at stop location,
 Right-of-way width is adequate to construct the bay without adversely affecting sidewalk
 pedestrian movement,
 Sight distances (i.e., hills, curves) prevent traffic from stopping safely behind a stopped bus,
 A right-turn lane is used by buses as a queue jumper lane,
 Appropriate bus signal priority treatment exists at an intersection,

Evidence shows that bus drivers will not use a bus bay when traffic volumes exceed 1000 vehicles
per hour per lane. Drivers explain that the heavy volumes make it extremely difficult to maneuver a
bus out of a midblock or near-side bay, and that the bus must wait an unacceptable period of time to
re-enter the travel lane. Consideration should be given to these concerns when contemplating the
design of a bay on a high-volume road. Using acceleration lanes, signal priority, or far-side (versus
near-side or midblock) placements are potential solutions.

Pace’s preference is not to consider bus turnouts unless the posted speed limit is 50 mph or greater. Our drivers find it
is difficult to re-enter into traffic as other vehicles tend to not let them in. This stop does not meet many of the criteria
listed above indicating a Bus Turnout should not be considered.

 Current bus volumes along this route are 2 per hour in the peak hour.
 Current Boarding and Alighting data show very minimal use at this location. With this development, bus

utilization is expected to increase, but it is unlikely to reach 20 to 40 boardings per hour.
 Being a minor stop, dwell time will likely be less than 20 seconds
 No layovers would be proposed at this location.

It is Pace’s preference that a Bus Turnout not be provided at this location.

If you should have any questions, please do not hesitate to contact me.
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-Rick

Rick Willman, P.E.
Transportation Engineer
Pace, the Suburban Bus Division of the RTA
550 W. Algonquin Road
Arlington Heights, IL 60005
(847) 228-3584

Richard.Willman@pacebus.com

From: Steve Corcoran [mailto:scorcoran@eea-ltd.com]
Sent: Tuesday, August 08, 2017 10:29 AM
To: Richard Willman <Richard.Willman@Pacebus.com>
Cc: Nicolette Jurgens-Tamminga <njurgens-tamminga@evergreenreg.com> (njurgens-tamminga@evergreenreg.com)
<njurgens-tamminga@evergreenreg.com>; Katie Heinz (kheinz@wlwltd.com) <kheinz@wlwltd.com>; Tim Brown
<tbrown@eea-ltd.com>
Subject: PACE Bus Stop and Site Plan Review

Rick,
Please find attached the proposed site plan, preliminary traffic study, and KDOT review letter for the redevelopment of the Campana
building in Batavia, Illinois. KDOT in their letter requested a bus pull-out lane on southbound Route 31 (40 mph) adjacent to the site
(Comment 2). Please review the request and let us know your position on the request. Sidewalk is proposed along Fabyan Parkway as
part of the project but the location is subject to additional conversations with KDOT and the City of Batavia.
Thanks

Stephen B. Corcoran, PE, PTOE
Director of Traffic Engineering
p 847.223.4804 Ext. 21
c 847.254.9792

Eriksson Engineering Associates, Ltd.
Civil Traffic & Parking Landscape Architecture | www.eea-ltd.com

145 Commerce Drive, Grayslake, IL 60030
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